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Catherine Prentis
Principal, Retired from MNPS

Email: c1prentis@gmail.com

Find Us On The Web At  www.tnprinassoc.org

Dear Friends:

As you can see from our cover, this is our “goodbye” to our long-time executive director, Ernie Bentley.  We’ve tried to capture 
some of his memorable moments on film and to hear from his most ardent supporters in our reflection.   His retirement will 
definitely leave a void for those of us who have come to depend on him for the “institutional memory” of TPA.  But more than 
that, he’s been a sage advisor, not because he ever told us what to do, but because he steered us in the right direction by 
encouraging us to think for ourselves.  

I met Ernie back in the 80s when I returned to Tennessee to work for the State Department of Education.  He was a frequent 
presenter around the state and I grew to appreciate his laid-back style and ability to break down complicated topics into un-
derstandable and applicable information.  When he taught Leadership Development Process in MNPS, I saw for the first time 
that administration might be what I really wanted to do.   Just as I achieved that goal I learned NOT to sit next to Ernie at the 
beginning of the year principals luncheon unless I was ready for another job!  His proposal that I was the “perfect” person to 
take on a little job like editing Tennessee Principal seemed very do-able to me by the time we got to dessert!!  I still owe you 
one, Ernie….

A few days ago I moved my home office to a different room and just so happened to run across my old Leadership Devel-
opment Process manual…yes, I do tend toward saving stuff!  When I sat down to write this, I pulled the LDP manual from 
the shelf and began to remember.  I found that most of the true gems were notes I had scribbled in the margins...most were 
thoughts from Ernie.  These are just a few:

• This place takes on my style.
• We cannot assume that people know what we’re talking about.
• Don’t interrupt.  When tempted, take a deep breath.
• If the product is not right, change the process.
• Attack the problem, not the person.
• Change by evolution, not revolution.  Lean against the fence.
• Everything you do sends signals to the organization.  “Everything you do” can include nothing.  That, too, sends a 

signal.
• Don’t answer “what if” questions.  Throw them back to the group.
• Concentrate on what we agree upon, not the differences.
• It is immoral to be a manager and not let people develop to their greatest potential.

We’re going to miss you, Ernie…….

Catherine
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Dear Tennessee Principals:

This school year has been a year with unanticipated challenges as well as numerous reasons to cel-
ebrate success!  As we prepare to close out the 2015-2106 school year, many of us will spend a great deal 
of time focusing on what we could have done differently to have made our school year more successful.  
While we do need to spend time in this type of reflection, I also encourage you to spend time reflecting on 
what worked well this school year.

On June 30th, Dr. Ernie Bentley will be retiring from his position as the Executive Director of the Ten-
nessee Principals Association.  Dr. Bentley has served in this role for over twenty years, mentoring many 
Tennessee Principals along the way.  Representatives from Tennessee have gone on to serve in NAESP 
leadership positions during his tenure, including three Tennessee Principals that are currently serving on 
the NAESP Board.  Our state and national organizations have benefited from his leadership, and we wish 
him well in his future endeavors.

The TPA Executive Board conducted interviews in the spring to identify the best possible leader to as-
sume the position of TPA Executive Director.  When an email blast went out to the TPA membership, we 
received several excellent recommendations.  The TPA Board interviewed these candidates this spring, 
and unanimously selected Dr. Nancy Flatt Meador to begin serving as our Executive Director on July 1st.  

We hope that you are making plans to attend the NAESP Conference Best Practices for Better Schools 
to be held in National Harbor, Maryland on July 6th – 8th!  Also, mark your calendars for the annual TPA 
Conference to be held on December 5th-6th in Memphis at the Peabody Hotel.  The keynote speaker will 
be Principal Kafele, who has authored numerous national best sellers including Closing the Attitude Gap, 
Motivating Black Males to Achieve in School and In Life, and The Teacher 50.

In closing, thank you for allowing me the opportunity to serve as President of the Tennessee Principals 
Association.  Principals from across our state are doing amazing work each and every day!  It has been an 
honor to represent each of you this school year.  

Sincerely,
Ann-Marie

Ann-Marie Gleason
President, Tennessee Principals Association
Ann-Marie.Gleason@mnps.org
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Longevity Award

At the December, 2015 TPA Conference in 
Franklin, Tennessee, Dr. Ernie Bentley pre-
sented the association’s “Longevity Award” 
to James Ratledge.  Jim has been a member of 
TAESP (Tennessee Association of Elemen-
tary School Principals), TAEMSP (Tennes-
see Association of Elementary and Middle 
School Principals),  and TPA since 1974.

Friend of Education 
Award

Janice Tankson is shown presenting 
TPA “Friend of Education” award to 
Joel Mayes of Zaner Bloser, one of 
TPA’s corporate sponsors who help 
make our conferences possible.

 

President’s Message

-6-

Dear Tennessee Principals:

This school year has been a year with unanticipated challenges as well as numerous reasons to cel-
ebrate success!  As we prepare to close out the 2015-2106 school year, many of us will spend a great deal 
of time focusing on what we could have done differently to have made our school year more successful.  
While we do need to spend time in this type of reflection, I also encourage you to spend time reflecting on 
what worked well this school year.

On June 30th, Dr. Ernie Bentley will be retiring from his position as the Executive Director of the Ten-
nessee Principals Association.  Dr. Bentley has served in this role for over twenty years, mentoring many 
Tennessee Principals along the way.  Representatives from Tennessee have gone on to serve in NAESP 
leadership positions during his tenure, including three Tennessee Principals that are currently serving on 
the NAESP Board.  Our state and national organizations have benefited from his leadership, and we wish 
him well in his future endeavors.

The TPA Executive Board conducted interviews in the spring to identify the best possible leader to as-
sume the position of TPA Executive Director.  When an email blast went out to the TPA membership, we 
received several excellent recommendations.  The TPA Board interviewed these candidates this spring, 
and unanimously selected Dr. Nancy Flatt Meador to begin serving as our Executive Director on July 1st.  

We hope that you are making plans to attend the NAESP Conference Best Practices for Better Schools 
to be held in National Harbor, Maryland on July 6th – 8th!  Also, mark your calendars for the annual TPA 
Conference to be held on December 5th-6th in Memphis at the Peabody Hotel.  The keynote speaker will 
be Principal Kafele, who has authored numerous national best sellers including Closing the Attitude Gap, 
Motivating Black Males to Achieve in School and In Life, and The Teacher 50.

In closing, thank you for allowing me the opportunity to serve as President of the Tennessee Principals 
Association.  Principals from across our state are doing amazing work each and every day!  It has been an 
honor to represent each of you this school year.  

Sincerely,
Ann-Marie

Ann-Marie Gleason
President, Tennessee Principals Association
Ann-Marie.Gleason@mnps.org



We Are JC Ready!

-8-

By:  Dr. Karen Reach
Woodland Elementary School Principal and
Dr. David Timbs
Johnson City Schools’ Supervisor of Instructional 
Technology

It was during our most recent Integrated Leadership 
courses that we, as school administrators, were remind-
ed of the important contrasts in regard to students being 
prepared for Tennessee’s rigorous academic standards 
and assessments vs. being truly TN Ready.   With this 
academic mission serving as the new constant for all 
Tennessee school administrators, we have embarked 
upon a myriad of preparatory initiatives to affirm that 
our students are positioned with the necessary con-
tent knowledge and real-world applications to achieve 
mastery and beyond as measured by TN Ready assess-
ments.

Through an ancient Chinese proverb, we are reminded:   
“Learning is treasure that will follow its owner every-
where.”  To that end, as a Johnson City administrative 
team, we have capitalized upon several educational 
resources, programs, and technological approaches to 
navigate our students for continued success.   

It is important to mention that our provisions are not 
only for instructional purposes; rather, our provisions are 
to prepare Johnson City students for success as well edu-
cated citizens and future leaders within a complex and 
technological world.

Johnson City Schools’ recipe 
for student success
 
1.  Excellent Teachers and Principals

Most importantly, we all know that educational success 
begins with great teachers, principals, and supportive ad-
ministrators who are curriculum-centered and committed 
to the principles of teacher collaboration, shared leader-
ship, and professional development within individual 
learning communities - and certainly across the school 

district.

That collaboration begins with both formal and infor-
mal conversations specific to curriculum pacing, lesson 
planning, instructional strategies, and data collections 
that yield student mastery as teachers work together 
through content partnerships.  In addition, empowering 
teacher leaders to actively lead within a framework of 
professional development is a keystone of student suc-
cess as we share and plan together to deliver the highest 
quality lessons for our students.  Further, empowering 
those teacher leaders as shared leaders within our indi-
vidual buildings and across the school district provides 
an additional layer of expertise in regard to instructional 
strategizing through open and ongoing communication 
– whether that communication is in real-time or within a 
digital context.

2.  Curriculum Coaching

In addition to our wonderful teachers, principals, and 
central office administrators, Johnson City Schools 

Dr. Karen Reach and Mrs. Sharon Suttle, 
one of the district’s RTI Coordinators



Woodland Hills ES in Johnson City is ready for whatever comes along!
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provides subject-specific Curriculum Coaches to fur-
ther support and enrich our English/Language Arts, 
mathematics, and technological best practices.  Each 
curriculum coach follows a designated schedule as 
they are positioned to work with grade level teachers 
throughout the school district.   Johnson City teachers 
feel very comfortable in reaching out to our curriculum 
coaches with respect to curriculum pacing, lesson plan-
ning, instructional pedagogy, and student data results.   
Moreover, Johnson City’s district coaches work col-
laboratively with principals to provide ongoing profes-
sional development opportunities for teachers within our 
individual buildings and throughout the district.  

3.  Checkpoint Assessments

With the essentials of formative assessment and the cur-
ricular expectations of Tennessee’s academic standards 
and TN Ready assessments, continuing to assess student 
learning throughout the fall and winter semesters was of 
great importance to us in Johnson City.  Our curriculum 
coaches worked collaboratively with our central office 
support team to develop Grade 2 - 8 Checkpoints to 
assess student learning at the end of our fall and winter 

semesters.   

Utilizing Interactive Achievement (IA) as 
our navigational platform for this pro-
cess, teachers and principals were pro-
vided with student achievement results 
in real-time.  Through these immediate 
data results, teachers were empowered to 
reteach and enrich individual students as 
needed.    

Truly, our approach with IA reflected a 
commitment to utilizing assessment of 
learning to drive and redirect our in-
structional practices in a timely manner, 
maximizing the impact of “just in time” 
intervention specific to our students’ 
learning.

4.  Blended Learning

Finally, our district has embarked upon a personalized 
learning plan that relies upon a transformational digital 
approach.  “Early adopter” schools and teachers are pi-
loting ways to enhance the partnership between teachers, 
students, and tools where the central focus remains upon 
student learning.  

Teachers will continue to do the great work of teachers 
– planning, probing, inspiring, guiding - and the technol-
ogy will allow more targeted interaction and delivery of 
high-quality content based upon student needs. 

In addition to a blended learning concept supported by a 
new 1:1 device initiative, the district has adopted its first 
learning management system (LMS) in Canvas and will 
continue to place a priority on teacher training as well as 
an approach involving three guiding questions:

1.     Why do we believe that our instructional goals can 
be met or surpassed by adopting a personalized digital 
approach?

Dr. David Timbs working with ELA teachers at
 Indian Trail Intermediate School
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2.     How do we want to accomplish 
our goals through the use of the tools at 
our disposal?

3.     What types of technology best fit 
our instructional goals and what ongo-
ing training for teachers and students is 
needed?

Complementing our digital transforma-
tion approach is the implementation 
of a comprehensive digital citizenship 
curriculum that has been adopted at 
all grade levels to ensure our students 
not only know how to utilize current 
technology in their learning process, 
but also know how to use it responsibly 
and safely. 

Thinking Forward

As we continue to work with great 
tenacity in supporting our Johnson City 
Schools’ students, teachers, and fami-
lies, we wish for each of you a success-
ful close to our 2015/16 academic year 
- and may our curricular and techno-
logical preparations yield great success 
for all Tennessee students.   By shar-
ing and strategizing with one another 
as Tennessee administrators, we will 
most certainly continue our great work 
together, which is impacting the lives of 
our most precious resource – our Ten-
nessee students.

Mrs. Laura Rainwater, a second grade teacher at Woodland, guiding her stu-
dent with a language arts activity

Mrs. Christina Vines, a fourth grade teacher at Woodland, 
guiding her student with an opinion writing response
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The first grade students in Mrs. Carter Brown’s 
class map their learning.

Our welcome sign at Woodland Elementary, 
affirming our family partnerships

Marsha McGill, in-coming 
President of TPA and Ann-

Marie Gleason, 2015-16 
President extend a warm 
invitation to all members 
to attend the next TPA fall 
conference in Memphis on 

December 4-6, 2016.
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Recently the state’s Lieutenant Governor announced 
he was not standing for re-election...after 24 years in 
the state legislature bodies.  In a recent interview, he 
seemed to credit many achievements attributed to him 
by some to the quality of the commissioners appointed 
by the changing Governors.  In terms of time served, the 
two of us were operating in different venues on the same 
calendar.  He was working from state house to senate 
to lieutenant governor while I was focused on moving a 
small professional association to be an influential player 
on the educational decision scene.  The shift in the political 
landscape was critical. 
 
Two of my earliest years were simple, pro bono consulting 
roles during summer association (TAESP) planning 
days.  Together, the leadership and board members 
cobbled a five-year plan and then set about achieving 
it.  About 1994, the national association loaned us $25,000 
to be paid back through set goals of membership increases 
over a three-year period.  The hiring of me, as a part-time 
executive, was the next step in that plan. 
 
Like Ramsey’s point about quality commissioners, one 
of the early lessons was the importance of the officers 
elected and board members appointed.  Most goals in that 
initial five-year plan were achieved and a new seven year 
vision appeared.  The research chair headed a couple 
of studies which yielded data on principals’ interests and 
what they wanted us to do.  We were TAEMSP by the time 
several groups formed a coalition to pass a retirement 
C.O.L.A.  We added a lobbyist on retainer and worked 
with the coalition and Governor Bredesen to achieve 
more equity in student learning options.  To be fair, the 
impetus of the small systems’ lawsuit made that task 
more manageable.  Through it all, TAESP, TAEMSP, and 
TPA officers were at the legislature during sessions and 
devoted considerable effort to the association overall 
agenda.  Their influence was critical. 

 
All that to say, if there is any legacy to my involvement it has come through the achievement of board 
members.  Often, they did not have the initial confidence in their knowledge and skills but found they could lead 
the association to successes.  Several were later rewarded with significant career moves... both in their school 
districts and in recognition at national levels.  Nancy Meador, Brian Partin, and Sharon McNary are examples of 
recent election as NAESP officers or board members.  Kimbrelle Lewis’ appointment to the NAESP Board means 
there are three TPA members currently serving.   
 
It is easy for me to believe your continued success will come through Tennessee principals on the TPA board 
leading the way.  They will be in on the discovery of better ways to deliver instruction, may well have to invent a 
solution to quicker access to action options and be the ones who will have the courage to attempt new ways when 
others falter.   
 
Two things set TN principals apart nationally:  (1) They understand when there is an absence of information man 
fears the worst...and most look beyond that irrational fear; and (2) they understand humans do things for their own 
reasons and not for yours and mine and seek to learn those reasons.  You will continue to be influential.  You will 
learn  to be ahead of the curve.  You are TN Principals. –Ernie Bentley 
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By:  Nancy Flatt Meador
Life is full of experiences that consist of 
change and transition.  As we move through 
different phases, the thought of “influence” 
comes to mind.  What type of influence will 
you leave when change and transitions occur?  
There is no doubt that Dr. Ernie Bentley 
has had tremendous influence on others as a 
teacher, leader, mentor, and friend.

Teacher
I was a new assistant principal in 1992.  Dr. 
Richard Benjamin was the new Director 
of Schools in Metro Nashville.  All 
administrators in the District were required to 
attend leadership training. Dr. Ernie Bentley 
was the co-teacher of the late afternoon 
session.  I remembered that the questions 
were thought provoking and designed to help 

us really think creatively and out-of-the box.

After the training session concluded and I was reflecting on my learning experience, I remembered thinking to 
myself, “Wow, that man was really smart.”  Many years later, I would find myself in conversation with Ernie and 
remembered him saying, “it isn’t so much about finding the right answers, but asking the right questions.”  Good 
teachers know how and when to ask the right questions to lead their students to a higher level of understanding.  

It is not uncommon to find Ernie reading a book, magazine, or newspaper.  Good teachers stay informed and current 
in perfecting their craft.  Ernie credits his love of reading for a wide range of knowledge about current events and 
topics. Ernie is a teacher.

Leader
Several years would pass before my path would cross with Dr. Bentley again.  It was in the spring of 1996 while I 
was attending the NAESP National Convention in San Antonio, Texas, I would “officially” meet Ernie in the exhibit 
hall while working the Tennessee Booth.  Dr. Bentley was the Executive Director of the Tennessee Principals 
Association (TPA).  We had the opportunity to chat a few minutes and discuss opportunities on how to become more 
involved with TPA.

Soon after the convention, I was asked to join the TPA Board of Directors.  I would serve in several different 
positions on the Board including state president.  Through each experience, Dr. Ernie Bentley would lead the Board 
through planning sessions, strategic planning, membership recruitment, financial accountability, state and national 
advocacy efforts, and of course leadership development.

In reflecting on my years of service and involvement with the TPA Board of Directors . . . I learned a lot!  As TPA 
Executive Director, Ernie continually challenged himself to be visionary and help principals grow and develop their 
individual leadership styles and skills.  Ernie is a Leader.

Mentor
As the years passed, I often consulted with Ernie.  In determining career steps and opportunities, Ernie became a 
mentor to me.  He would not tell me “what to do” but help me think and reflect through meaningful conversation.  
When we discussed the possibility of becoming a candidate for NAESP President-elect, Ernie wisely reminded me 
time and time again that if it was meant to be it would happen.  If not, there would be another door open down the 
road.

For more than twenty years Ernie has been a mentor to many principals serving on the TPA Board of Directors.  
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Each year, when the slate of officers change, Ernie is prepared to guide, facilitate, and coach new officers as leaders 
of TPA.  Even though leadership styles and personalities change from year to year, Ernie is prepared to help each 
TPA leader grow and reach his/her full potential.  Ernie is a mentor.

Friend
In early November 2008, I remember Ernie stopping by my home to check on my mother who was terminally ill.  It 
would be the last time Ernie and mama would talk 
together as they shared a meatloaf and corn bread 
dinner.  Three weeks later, Ernie would be in the 
receiving line at the funeral home, tears running 
down his cheeks, as he offered condolences on 
behalf of TPA.  Friends seem to find a way “to be 
there” when you need them the most.  

Other TPA leaders and members can share similar 
stories and experiences in how Ernie supported 
them in time of need.  He always seemed to know 
where and when he was needed the most.  His 
support and understanding in times of joy and 
sorrow have provided comfort and strength.  Ernie 
is a friend.

Needless to say, the Tennessee Principals 
Association has benefitted from Dr. Ernie 
Bentley’s tenure as Executive Director.  Ernie 
began his service with TPA in 1995 during the 
presidency of Millie Miles Jones.  For more than 
20 years he has worked diligently to help TPA 
become the professional education association it is 
today.

Ernie’s retirement was announced in the 2015 
winter issue of the TPA Frontline Newsletter.  In the article, Ernie referenced that he felt his greatest contributions 
were his “ability to identify strengths in colleagues they were not confident about and putting them in situations to 
discover how much leadership talent each actually possessed.”

Thank you Dr. Ernie Bentley for being a great teacher, strong leader, inspiring mentor, and dear friend!  Through 
your service to Tennessee principals, you leave an impact that will be remembered for years to come.  Thank you for 
developing leadership talent!  Thank you for making a difference!  Thank you for leaving a legacy!

From Janice Tankson:  Dr. Ernie Bentley will be missed.  I first met Dr. Bentley at a summer executive board 
meeting in 2011.  I was very new to the experience of serving on a state board, but he welcomed me with opened 
arms.  He taught me how to see past the current situation and focus on the mission and vision that guided the future.  
He helped me be a better person when dealing with all types of situations and people.  He even helped me to receive 
my doctoral degree when it was very hard to do research in large school districts.  He always put others ahead of 
himself.  I greatly appreciate him and all that he did to make TPA the leading principal organization in Tennessee.  
Dr. Bentley truly loves TPA and we truly love him.  His legacy will forever be remembered!

From Kim Headrick:  Ernie Bentley is one of the most influential persons I have ever met.  From his passion for 
principals to his love of farming, Ernie has made such an impact on me, both professionally and personally.  His 
service and dedication to the Tennessee Principals Association will not be forgotten.  Good luck, Ernie!  May God 
richly bless you!
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From Stacy Edwards:  Ernie is a leader of leaders.  
His straight-forward, yet reassuring, leadership style 
has encouraged my involvement in TPA.

From Teresa Dennis:    You often hear someone re-
fer to a person as “the heart” of an organization or the 
“brains” of the group Sometimes you even hear that 
a person is the “soul” of a team.  Any of these, no, all 
of these work for Ernie Bentley and TPA.

When I first started with TPA and served on the exec-
utive board I thought Ernie was intense.  I wondered 
where all that information in his head was coming 
from and how could he know so much stuff?  When 
he speaks, you listen because whatever is coming out 
of his mouth has been well thought and you will have 
a role in seeing it through.  I have been with him in 
Washington in meetings where he has stopped the 
long winded going around in circles and got us on 
point with one simple sentence.  I have seen him ask-
ing the tough questions of House and Senate officials 
and patiently waiting for them to answer.  I have seen him get our organization through the lean years and we came 
out of it a stronger group.

I think Ernie invented the words “worker bees”.  He has little time for those who say they will do a job but don’t fol-
low through.  He enjoys being around those worker bees and he encourages you to do your best.  Once or twice I had 
to remind him that I also had a paying job.......his reply was to remind me that I could do this as well.  He was right.

I cannot imagine TPA without him at the helm!  But I know we can do it because he has taught us well!  Enjoy a real 
retirement.  You deserve it!

Dr. Ernie Bentley in 2012 with many former TPA Presidents who benefitted from his guidance.

Dr. Ernie Bentley and his wife, Debra,  greeting a guest speaker 
at one of our state conferences.
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NAESP President, Robyn Conrad Hansen, pres-
ents the plaque for Tennessee’s National Distin-
guished Principal to Robin Pinder, Principal of 
Homestead Elementary School, in Cumberland 
County Tennessee.

Mrs. Robin Pinder holds a Bachelor of Science, 
Master of Arts,  and Specilaist in Education de-
gress from Tennessee Technological University 
in Cookeville, Tennessee.  She has served the stu-
dents of Cumberland County as a teacher, assistant 
principal, and coach before becoming the principal 
of Homestead Elementary School in 2007.  She 
has received Model and Master Reading Class-
room, Coordinator  and School awards, Crossville 
Chronical’s Teacher of the Year, and was featured 
in the Exemplary Educator’s journal.  Mrs. Pinder 
is a member of Delta Kappa Gamma, National and 
State International Reading Association, National 
Educators of American, National Association of 
Elementary School Principals, and the Associa-
tion for Supervision/Curriculum Development.  
Homestead Elementary School is ranked in the top 
ten percent of Tennessee schools and is accredita-
ted by AdvancED.

The National Distinguished Principals program honors outstanding elemetary and middle school administrators who 
ensure that America’s children acquire a sound foundation for lifelong learning and achievement.  The program was 
established in 1984 to recognize and celebrate principals who set high standards for instruction, student achieve-
ment, character, and climate for the students, families and staff in their learning communities.  Every year, NAESP 
congratulates principals from across the nation in both public and private schools and schools from the United States 
Departments of Defense Office of Educational Activity and the United States Department of State Office of Overseas 
Schools for their exemplary achievements.  

The 2016 NDP event was held on 
October 6-7, 2015, in Washington, 

DC.  There are honorees from all 
states and territories pictured on the 

wall of fame.  This wall travels to the 
national conference each year.
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Each state NDP made presentations to NDPs from accross 
the nation and to members of the NAESP Board, including 
three principals from Tennessee,  Brian Partin, President-
elect, Sharon McNary, Zone 4 Director and Kimbrelle Lewis, 
Director at Large.

Robyn Conrad Hansen, presided over the two 
day event in Washington that included time for 
the NDPs to socialize and share ideas with each 
other.  Many life-long friendships are forged at 
these celbrations.

The 2016 NPD from Tennessee was recent-
ly named.  Dr. Holly Flora, of Kingsport City 
Schools, will represent our state in Washington 
next October.

Above is the beautiful crystal symbol of the Na-
tional Distinguished Principal trophy.  Tennessee’s 
2015 NDP holds her school bell trophy aloft in a 
salute to NAESP for hosting these ceremonies.
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Principals Lead Advocacy With Nation’s Lawmakers
Last December saw the passage of the Every Student Succeeds Act (ESSA), a comprehensive law outlining the federal 
government’s role in elementary and secondary education. This year, in an effort to ensure principals’ voices are heard in the 
wake of this important legislation, NAESP hosted its annual National Leaders Conference, March 13-15, bringing together 
nearly 200 principals from around the country to our nation’s capital to discuss education policy. Through innovative 
advocacy programming and visits to members of Congress, attendees had much to learn from—and share with—each other 
and our nation’s lawmakers.

The conference kicked off with an address from deputy assistant secretary for policy and strategic initiatives at the U.S. 
Department of Education, Ary Amerikaner, who provided an overview for attendees on what to expect now that ESSA has 
passed. She discussed some of the central provisions NAESP had pushed to include that would directly impact principals, 
such as the option for states to provide 3 percent of Title II funds specifically for principal support activities. However, ESSA 
remains to be implemented, and principals were encouraged to be as involved as possible and communicate their concerns 
with lawmakers.

Later, a panel and Q&A session shifted to state and local perspectives on implementing ESSA. Jessah Walker of the Council 
of Chief State School Officers, Jared Billings of the National Governors Association, and Dr. S. Dallas Dance, Baltimore County 
Public School superintendent, all weighed in on how ESSA will impact principals, and crucially, how principals can impact 
ESSA implementation at state and local levels.

Arguably the biggest draw for attendees was the chance to meet lawmakers to discuss their unique and critical perspective 
on education in this country. On Tues., March 15, principals visited their congressional representatives on Capitol Hill, 
contributing to spirited discussions about the future of ESSA and what it means to them as school leaders. Many were 
excited to share their experiences on Twitter with the #NAESPNLC.

Despite the passage of ESSA and the successes that were won, principals’ voices remain important to the implementation 
process and will continue to be necessary in advocating for the best interests of students and schools. This year’s National 
Leaders Conference provided a unique opportunity for principals to use their voice, and encourage others to do so during 
this critical moment for our nation’s education.

Nation’s Principals Launch 2016 Advocacy Agenda on Capitol Hill
Principals from across the nation recently traveled to Washington, D.C., to help launch a comprehensive advocacy agenda 
that elevates the principal’s voice in federal education policy. The launch occurred during NAESP’s annual National 
Leaders Conference (NLC), which hosted nearly 200 principals and state association advocates who engaged in important 
discussions to influence congressional action on implementing the Every Student Achieves Act (ESSA), the FY 2017 federal 
budget, student data privacy, and higher education policy. The campaign messages reflect the need for oversight of ESSA 
implementation, especially in regards to investing in the support and development of strong instructional leadership to 
improve student outcomes, as well as necessary shifts in accountability systems away from the overuse of standardized 
testing.

State and district comprehensive support for principal leadership. Leaders in the House and Senate education committees 
are holding oversight hearings with the U.S. Department of Education (USED), state and local leaders, and other stakeholders 
to discuss how states and districts will tackle adjustments to state accountability systems, educator support initiatives, 
and implementation of other programs now offered through the largest federal education law. During NLC, principals 
talked with their members of Congress about pressing states and districts to focus on building capacity in systems to better 
recruit, prepare, and support principals in the profession, and taking advantage of how they can now support instructional 
leadership—an area that was overlooked in the last version of the law, the No Child Left Behind Act. ESSA now offers states 
an unprecedented ability to support principal leadership through a variety of “use of funds,” including a new state set-aside 
of 3 percent of Title II Part A allocations, which are distributed to states by formula. But new state authority under the law 
allows states to choose whether or not they will take advantage of this new allowable use of funds. NLC attendees urged 
congressional leaders to work with their states and districts to make sure that there is a clear understanding of the law, 
which encourages states to make a strong investment in the principal pipeline—or programs to support aspiring and early 
career principals—as well as provide on-going support for instructional leadership. 
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Shift accountability system away from over-testing and toward growth. 

In addition, principals urged congressional leaders to emphasize that under the new law, states can shift accountability 
systems in a way that will appropriately factor student growth measures, including individual student growth, as part of a 
differentiated accountability model. States and districts also have the ability to access programs that will help them better 
manage assessment systems to review and eliminate unnecessary state assessments, which is a key concern of principals 
throughout the nation’s schools. The new law provides programs to help states and districts reduce over-testing and require 
collaboration between educators and policymakers to determine solutions.

Budget Priorities
As Congress prepares the FY 2017 budget priorities and begins to align education funding to ESSA programs, principals also 
urged Congress to fund federal education programs so that schools have the ability to improve instruction and meet the 
learning needs of every student. Principals asked Congress to abide by the overall spending levels set forth by the Bipartisan 
Budget Act of 2015 and support funding increases for formula grants in the newly-authorized ESSA, such as Title I and 
Title II Part A state grants, to help schools meet the needs of disadvantaged students and to strengthen educator capacity. 
Principals urged Congress to fund discretionary programs that provide principals with direct instructional leadership support 
and a newly-authorized Title IV block grant program that will help schools provide a well-rounded experience for all students 
through arts-integration and use of technology, as well as address issues such as providing school counselors, physical 
education programs, student mental health services, drug use prevention, and social and emotional learning.

Finally, principals advocated to boost funding for Title I programs and Part B of the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act 
(IDEA) to make sure that Congress fulfills its obligation to “fully fund” state grants to help meet the costs that are associated 
with educating special needs students.

NAESP will continue to carry the messages that principals and state level advocates delivered on Capitol Hill throughout the 
year. For more information about the 2016 advocacy agenda that was successfully launched, please contact Kelly Pollitt, 
Chief Strategist, Policy and Alliances at kpollitt@naesp.org.  

—Kelly D. Pollitt is NAESP’s Chief Strategist, Policy and Alliances

Personalized vs. Adaptive Learning
More and more devices are making their way into classrooms, outfitted with the best software available, often with the goal 
of providing students with a more personalized approach. The plethora of devices and platforms should make differentiation 
easier for educators to implement. But then you run into an app that advertises an “adaptive” system. What does that 
mean? Are “personalized” and “adaptive” the same thing?
In a word: No.

Personalized learning is a catchall term, referring to anything that a teacher or software does to differentiate instruction 
for individual learners. This could apply to curriculum, content, method, and/or pace. The teacher who prescribes a slightly 
different curriculum for Mason because he is a struggling reader is providing personalized learning. So is the software 
allowing Mason to make the screens in the program blue because that’s his favorite color.

Teachers inherently know when a student requires extra help or when they need to be challenged, and then strive to provide 
what that student needs. Therefore, personalized learning is probably happening in your school consistently (although you 
can always help teachers improve their practice).

The question, then, becomes: What level of personalization do you want out of your learning systems? Is changing the color 
of the screen enough, or do you want an experience that grows with the learner?

Enter adaptive learning. According to “Learning to Adapt: Understanding the Adaptive Learning Supplier Landscape,” 
the data-driven process functions by “adjusting to a learner’s interactions and demonstrated performance level and 
subsequently anticipating what types of content and resources learners’ need at a specific point in time to make progress.”
An adaptive learning system is usually in a constant state of formative assessment in an effort to provide the right “next 
step” in students’ learning processes. This type of responsiveness is only available through technology, but not every 
learning product has these capabilities.
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Congress just undid a major tenet of President George 
W. Bush’s legacy. No Child Left Behind is no longer the 
law of the land.

President Obama signed the first major education law in 
nearly 14 years, the Every Student Succeeds Act, Thurs-
day morning. The law takes much of the power over edu-
cation away from the federal government, which has ac-
cumulated more over the past few decades, and returns 
it to the states.

The federal government will no longer require schools to 
make progress toward a national education goal. And it 
won’t tell states what to do with schools that aren’t suc-
ceeding.

The law won’t fully go into effect until fall 2017. But here 
are some of the main ways it will — and won’t — reshape 
education in the US.

1) Students will still take standardized tests
For most people, No Child Left Behind is synonymous 
with standardized testing — and with the dreaded 
scourge of “teaching to the test,” crowding out other sub-
jects in order to drill students on reading and math.

No Child Left Behind required schools to test students 
every year in third through eighth grades, and once in 
high school, and to publicly report the test results. They 
also had to break out scores for groups of students, 
among them English-language learners, students living 
in poverty, individual racial groups, and students with 
disabilities. That’s still true. States still must have “chal-
lenging” academic standards. And they still have to test 
students to see if they’re living up to those standards. 
The annual testing that became a feature of No Child 
Left Behind isn’t going away.

2) But it could make standardized tests less impor-
tant — and maybe even less frequent
Parents, teachers, and policymakers agree: students in 
the US are tested too much. And that’s not just because 
No Child Left Behind required annual tests. It’s partly be-
cause the law defined what it meant for schools to make 
progress, as measured by tests, toward a goal of getting 
every student to read and do math by 2014. 

Under NCLB, schools with a high percentage of students 
in poverty that weren’t making progress had to take a se-
ries of steps, beginning with allowing students to transfer 
and offering tutoring. Schools that failed year after year 
could be taken over by the state, or their staff could be 
fired and rehired.

That meant a lot was riding on the year-end tests, and 
so states and districts began requiring additional tests 
to prepare students for them. Now that states can come 
up with their own consequences or support systems for 
schools that aren’t performing well on tests, it’s possible 
that schools and teachers won’t be under so much pres-
sure to perform well.

THE NEW LAW LETS STATES EVALUATE TEACHERS 
ANY WAY THEY SEE FIT

The Obama administration offered waivers to penalties 
under No Child Left Behind to states that came up with 
new ways to evaluate teachers based in part on their 
students’ test scores. That requirement sometimes led 
states and districts to adopt still more tests in order to 
diagnose how much progress students made, or to ac-
quire data for subjects other than reading and math to 
feed into their evaluation system.The new law lets states 
evaluate teachers any way they see fit.

Together, the elimination of these requirements means 
that, although students will still have to take tests at the 
end of the school year, those tests might not be quite as 
important to their teachers and schools. And that means 
states, districts, and schools might ease up on making 
students take other tests in order to feed evaluation sys-
tems or prepare them for the big year-end exams.

3) Schools won’t only be judged on test scores and 
graduation rates
States have to come up with their own way to deter-
mine the quality of their local schools. Standardized test 
scores and graduation rates have to play a big part in 
those systems. But the Every Student Succeeds Act also 
requires them to feed in another factor that isn’t solely 
based on academics — something like parent involve-
ment, student surveys, measures of school safety, or 
even whether students have “grit.”

Like the test scores, this has to be broken out for individu-
al groups of students. If you don’t think that standardized 
test scores capture the most important part of education, 
this might be a step forward in trying to measure other 
stuff that matters too. On the other hand, the science on 
measuring some of these other factors, particularly the 
trendy concept of “noncognitive skills,” can be sketchy.

And while measuring school safety or students’ percep-
tions of their school’s environment might make schools 
place more emphasis on those important factors, it’s also 
not clear if the results will be distorted when there are 
real consequences attached to them.
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4) Struggling schools won’t necessarily have to offer 
services to their students
No Child Left Behind required schools that served a 
high percentage of students in poverty to take a series 
of steps if they weren’t making progress on standard-
ized tests. At first, they had to allow students to transfer 
to other schools. If schools continued to not make prog-
ress, they had to offer additional services to students, 
such as tutoring or summer or after-school programs.
These additional programs generally didn’t work to im-
prove test scores. Relatively few parents took advantage 
of the school choice program. And the supplemental ser-
vices are now mostly seen now as a cash cow for the tu-
toring industry that had little effect on students’ achieve-
ment. But it’s possible they had non-academic benefits, 
such as giving kids a place to go after school.

The new law won’t require schools to offer these servic-
es, because it leaves decisions about what to do about 
low-performing schools up to individual states. That 
means some states might offer similar — or even better, 
more effective — interventions. And some might choose 
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How schools will be different
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Congress just undid a major tenet of President George 
W. Bush’s legacy. No Child Left Behind is no longer the 
law of the land.

President Obama signed the first major education law in 
nearly 14 years, the Every Student Succeeds Act, Thurs-
day morning. The law takes much of the power over edu-
cation away from the federal government, which has ac-
cumulated more over the past few decades, and returns 
it to the states.

The federal government will no longer require schools to 
make progress toward a national education goal. And it 
won’t tell states what to do with schools that aren’t suc-
ceeding.

The law won’t fully go into effect until fall 2017. But here 
are some of the main ways it will — and won’t — reshape 
education in the US.

1) Students will still take standardized tests
For most people, No Child Left Behind is synonymous 
with standardized testing — and with the dreaded 
scourge of “teaching to the test,” crowding out other sub-
jects in order to drill students on reading and math.

No Child Left Behind required schools to test students 
every year in third through eighth grades, and once in 
high school, and to publicly report the test results. They 
also had to break out scores for groups of students, 
among them English-language learners, students living 
in poverty, individual racial groups, and students with 
disabilities. That’s still true. States still must have “chal-
lenging” academic standards. And they still have to test 
students to see if they’re living up to those standards. 
The annual testing that became a feature of No Child 
Left Behind isn’t going away.

2) But it could make standardized tests less impor-
tant — and maybe even less frequent
Parents, teachers, and policymakers agree: students in 
the US are tested too much. And that’s not just because 
No Child Left Behind required annual tests. It’s partly be-
cause the law defined what it meant for schools to make 
progress, as measured by tests, toward a goal of getting 
every student to read and do math by 2014. 

Under NCLB, schools with a high percentage of students 
in poverty that weren’t making progress had to take a se-
ries of steps, beginning with allowing students to transfer 
and offering tutoring. Schools that failed year after year 
could be taken over by the state, or their staff could be 
fired and rehired.

That meant a lot was riding on the year-end tests, and 
so states and districts began requiring additional tests 
to prepare students for them. Now that states can come 
up with their own consequences or support systems for 
schools that aren’t performing well on tests, it’s possible 
that schools and teachers won’t be under so much pres-
sure to perform well.

THE NEW LAW LETS STATES EVALUATE TEACHERS 
ANY WAY THEY SEE FIT

The Obama administration offered waivers to penalties 
under No Child Left Behind to states that came up with 
new ways to evaluate teachers based in part on their 
students’ test scores. That requirement sometimes led 
states and districts to adopt still more tests in order to 
diagnose how much progress students made, or to ac-
quire data for subjects other than reading and math to 
feed into their evaluation system.The new law lets states 
evaluate teachers any way they see fit.

Together, the elimination of these requirements means 
that, although students will still have to take tests at the 
end of the school year, those tests might not be quite as 
important to their teachers and schools. And that means 
states, districts, and schools might ease up on making 
students take other tests in order to feed evaluation sys-
tems or prepare them for the big year-end exams.

3) Schools won’t only be judged on test scores and 
graduation rates
States have to come up with their own way to deter-
mine the quality of their local schools. Standardized test 
scores and graduation rates have to play a big part in 
those systems. But the Every Student Succeeds Act also 
requires them to feed in another factor that isn’t solely 
based on academics — something like parent involve-
ment, student surveys, measures of school safety, or 
even whether students have “grit.”

Like the test scores, this has to be broken out for individu-
al groups of students. If you don’t think that standardized 
test scores capture the most important part of education, 
this might be a step forward in trying to measure other 
stuff that matters too. On the other hand, the science on 
measuring some of these other factors, particularly the 
trendy concept of “noncognitive skills,” can be sketchy.

And while measuring school safety or students’ percep-
tions of their school’s environment might make schools 
place more emphasis on those important factors, it’s also 
not clear if the results will be distorted when there are 
real consequences attached to them.



The major problems with U.S. 
Professional Development
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BY LAURA DEVANEY, DIRECTOR OF NEWS, @ESN_
LAURA

Two new reports reveal that in many top education 
systems, teacher professional development is built into 
their daily work as a means for school improvement and 
teacher quality.

The reports from the National Center on Education 
and the Economy’s (NCEE) Center on International 
Education Benchmarking (CIEB) suggest that the 
traditional U.S. model of professional development far 
underperforms key competitor countries.

“When teachers have strong incentives to get better and 
better at their work, and they are given the opportunity 
to work together every day in teams to improve student 
achievement, they never stop seeking and finding 
information that can help them do a better job,” said 
NCEE President and CEO Marc Tucker. “Professional 
development in the top performing systems is built 
directly into the way teachers do that work every day; it 
is not something that happens in workshops. Teachers 
in these systems want to improve their practice because 
their progression through the system’s well-defined 
career pathways is dependent upon their effectiveness as 
professionals.

“Like attorneys, engineers, architects and other 
professionals in the United States, they want the added 
compensation, responsibility, authority and, most of all, 
esteem and status that comes with the recognition of 
greater expertise. Professional development is the way 
they get that expertise.”

Australian researcher Ben Jensen’s report, Beyond PD: 
Teacher Professional Learning in High-Performing 
Systems, analyzed the professional learning systems 
in four high-performing systems. Shanghai, British 
Columbia, Singapore, and Hong Kong all score near the 
top of those tested in mathematics, reading and science 
on the Programme for International Student Assessment 
(PISA).

How differences greatly impact professional 
development

Despite differences in the four education systems, the 
key to all of them is that collaborative professional 
development, such as teachers working with other 
teachers to improve curriculum, instruction, school 
climate, etc., is built into the daily lives of teachers and 
school leaders.

This daily professional development is supported by 
policies and school organizations that:

• Free up time in the daily lives of teachers for 
collaborative professional learning

• Create leadership roles for expert teachers who 
both develop other teachers and lead school 
improvement teams

• Recognize and reward the development of 
teacher expertise

• Enable teachers and school leaders to share 
responsibility for their own professional learning 
and that of their peers.

Former Shanghai Normal University President and 
Shanghai Education Commission Deputy Director 
Minxuan Zhang’s report, Developing Shanghai’s 
Teachers, offers an insider’s perspective into the 
Shanghai education system.
Just four decades after the end of the Cultural 
Revolution, which closed all of China’s schools, 
Shanghai now stands atop the PISA league tables. Zhang 
played a central role in developing both the Shanghai 
education system as it now exists, and Shanghai 
Normal University, one of only two teacher preparation 
institutions in the city of 25 million people.

One of the top factors contributing to Shanghai’s 
success is its highly organized and articulated teacher 
development system.

Zhang describes teacher professional development in 
Shanghai as a triangle, with the teacher career ladder, 
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in-service training and development, and performance 
appraisal as the three sides. Each side of the triangle is 
connected to and reinforces the other sides. Shanghai’s 
career ladder provides financial motivation and a 
progression pathway for teachers. The in-service 
training enables teachers to move along the ladder. 
Performance appraisal evaluates and recognizes teacher 
performance at each step of the ladder.

“Both of these important reports are part of a series on 
teacher quality systems in top-performing countries 
that we have commissioned,” said Betsy Brown Ruzzi, 
director of NCEE’s Center on International Education 
Benchmarking. “The work CIEB is supporting in this 

series will serve as a rich resource for the education 
policy and practitioner community as it works to 
improve education in the U.S. and around the world.”

In addition to the reports, researchers have collected 
authentic tools used by the systems highlighted to assist 
policymakers and practitioners interested in adapting 
lessons learned for their own context and culture.
The tools are available at www.NCEE.org/cieb.

Election Results
The election audit committee met on May 1, to tally the results from the recent TPA election.  A total of 150 ballots 
were returned; approximately 45% of the eligible member voters.  Postmarks on the return envelopes revealed 62 
mailed in Memphis, 36 mailed in Nashville, 45 mailed in Knoxville, and 7 mailed from Chattanooga.  The ballots 
will be held for one year in the TPA office as required by the TPA governance.   
  
For President-Elect, Corey Williams received 75 votes to 71 for Dr. Holly Flora...your vote does make a difference. 
 
For Vice-President, Patricia Griggs-Merriweather received 84 votes to 62 for Dr. Karen Reach.   
  
Congratulations to all four participants in the election.  TPA is as strong as the slates of officers it is able to offer the 
membership.   
  
Special congratulations to Corey Williams who will become the new TPA president-elect on July 1, 2016. 
  
Special congratulations to Patricia Griggs-Merriweather who will become the next TPA vice president on July 1, 
2016.

TPA
TPA’s Mission is to serve as the primary advocate for members personal and professional development and as a 
strong safety net for members and children enrolled in pre-school through grade 12.
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From the National Policy Board for Educational Administration 

It’s the end of another Thursday, and in schools around the country, educational leaders are shutting down their com-
puters and heading home after another full throttle day. As they leave the building, they replay the events of the day 
and ask themselves: Did I help make a difference today for our students? Did I focuson what matters most for their 
learning and well being?

The Professional Standards for Educational Leaders 2015 provide guideposts so that the answers to these critical 
questions are a resounding “Yes!” Grounded in current research and the real-life experiences of educational leaders, 
they articulate the leadership that our schools need and our students deserve. They are student-centric, outlining foun-
dational principles of leadership to guide the practice of educational leaders so they can move the needle on student 
learning and achieve more equitable outcomes. They’re designed to ensure that educational leaders are ready to meet 
effectively the challenges and opportunities of the job today and in the future as education, schools and society con-
tinue to transform.

What is the link between educational leadership and student learning? The 2015 Standards embody a research- and 
practice-based understanding of the relationship between educational leadership and student learning. Improving 
student learning takes a holistic view of leadership. In all realms of their work, educational leaders must focus on 
how they are promoting the learning, achievement, development, and well-being of each student. The 2015 Standards 
reflect interdependent domains, qualities and values of leadership work that research and practice suggest are integral 
to student success: 

1. Mission, Vision, and Core Values 
2. Ethics and Professional Norms 
3. Equity and Cultural Responsiveness 
4. Curriculum, Instruction and Assessment 
5. Community of Care and Support for Students 
6. Professional Capacity of School Personnel 
7. Professional Community for Teachers and Staff 
8. Meaningful Engagement of Families and Community 
9. Operations and Management
10. School Improvement

In practice, these domains do not function independently but as an interdependent system that propels each student to 
academic and personal success. They, and the Standards that represent them, can be understood in three related clus-
ters. The first cluster is Curriculum, Instruction and Assessment, and Community of Care and Support for Students. 
The second cluster is Professional Capacity of School Personnel, Professional Community for Teachers and Staff, 
Meaningful Engagement of Families and Community, and Operations and Management. The third cluster is Mission, 
Vision and Core Values, Ethics and Professional Norms, and Equity and Cultural Responsiveness.  The domain of 
School Improvement affects all of the clusters, which together reflect a theory of how educational leader practice 
influences student achievement.  For more indepth information on these proposed standards, go to NAESP.org.

National Policy Board for Educational Administration Member Organizations:
American Association of Colleges of Teacher Education (AACTE)

American Association of School Administrators (AASA)
Council for the Accreditation of Educator Preparation (CAEP)

Council of Chief State School Officers (CCSSO)
National Association of Elementary School Principals (NAESP)
National Association of Secondary School Principals (NASSP)

National Council of Professors of Educational Administration (NCPEA)
National School Boards Association (NSBA)

University Council for Educational Administration (UCEA)
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NAESP Welcomes New Vice President,  

Board Members 
Eric S. Cardwell will serve as Vice President of NAESP’s Board of Directors; Deborah H. Frazier, 

Sharon K. McNary, Paul Wenger, and Schwanda Jackson will also join as new Board members. 
 

April 6, 2016—The National Association of Elementary School Principals (NAESP) welcomes Eric S. Cardwell, 
principal of Besser Elementary School in Alpena, Michigan, as the recently elected Vice President of NAESP’s 
Board of Directors.  

Cardwell, a member of NAESP since 2000, has served on its Board of Directors since 2013. Cardwell has also held 
memberships with the Michigan Elementary and Middle School Principals Association and the Les Cheneaux 
Education Foundation.  

“My entire educational career has revolved around collaboration, empowerment, and engagement,” Cardwell said. 
“My personal and professional goal has been to be an actively engaged participant representing all educational 
stakeholders in order to collaboratively address and move educational issues forward.” 

In NAESP Zone elections, the following individuals were elected to the Board of Directors:  

• Deborah H. Frazier, principal of Harrison Road Elementary School in Fredericksburg, Virginia, will 
represent Zone 3 principals in Washington, D.C., Maryland, Ohio, Virginia, and West Virginia.  

• Sharon K. McNary, principal of Richland Elementary School in Memphis, Tennessee, will represent Zone 
4 principals in Alabama, Florida, Georgia, Mississippi, North Carolina, South Carolina, Tennessee, Puerto 
Rico, and the Virgin Islands.   

• Paul Wenger, principal of Jordan Creek Elementary School in West Des Moines, Iowa, will represent Zone 
6 principals in Iowa, Michigan, and Wisconsin.   

The Board of Directors also appointed Schwanda Jackson, principal of East Coweta Middle School, as the 
new Director At Large, Middle-Level, Minority. 

“On behalf of NAESP, I congratulate and welcome this highly talented group of newly-elected members of the 
Board of Directors,” said NAESP Executive Director Gail Connelly. “Their expertise on the front lines of education 
will help guide the Association as it continues to lead in the advocacy and support for elementary and middle-level 
principals and other educators in their commitment to all children.” 

Note: New Board Members will begin three-year terms on August 1. Also starting new terms on August 1 are 
Steven D. Geis, of Farmington, Minnesota, who will begin his tenure as NAESP President, and Brian K. Partin, of 
Kingsport, Tennessee, who will begin his tenure as President-Elect.  

### 

Established in 1921, the National Association of Elementary School Principals (NAESP) is the leading national 
association representing elementary and middle school principals in the United States, Canada, and overseas. 
NAESP supports principals as the primary catalysts for creating lasting foundations for learning in their 
commitment to all children through policy development, advocacy, and resources for effective instructional 
leadership. The Association seeks to advance the principals’ profession at the national level and address issues in 
pre-K-3 alignment, principal preparation and evaluation, and building the capacity of new principals. NAESP 
honors principals through its National Distinguished Principals program and administers a variety of professional 
services, including the National Mentor Certification program for principals. www.naesp.org  
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Harnessing the Power of the Productive Struggle

TEACHING STRATEGIES

By Ellie Cowen, Educator and math specialist

Emely, a second grade girl in a pink sweatshirt, with 
wisps of brown hair framing her face, sits at her desk, 
her body poised in concentration over a small personal 
whiteboard. She looks at the classroom board, her eyes 
moving slowly over the words of a problem that her 
teacher projected there as the students came in from 
recess and sat down for their math lesson:

Mateo spent 14 minutes reading this morning. After 
lunch, he read for 28 minutes, took a 5-minute break, 
and then read for 10 more minutes. How many minutes 
did he read all together?

Emely glances absentmindedly at the busy classmates 
at her table before returning to her own work. On her 
board she has written “10+20=30” and “4+8=12.” She 
begins a third number sentence, carefully printing the 
number 20. Dissatisfied, however, she erases it. Then, 
bringing her face very close close that she has to brush 
aside a strand of hair in order to write, she tries again:  
30+12=42.  Shes pushes the hair behind her ear as 
she reviews her work, and then, with a sudden rush of 
confidence, starts the next step of the problem with fresh 
momentum: “42+10=52.”

As a visitor to Emely’s classroom that day, I saw several 
children tackling the same problem in different ways. 
Emely’s strategy, breaking the two-digit numbers apart 
and adding tens and ones separately, then recombining 
them in a series of addition sentences, was valid, 
efficient, and logical. It made sense to her. Other 
students in the room used methods that made sense to 
them:

Brandon drew visual representations of base 10 blocks 
for each addend. 

Felix applied the traditional algorithm for finding sums 
of two-digit numbers. 

Jamina counted up on an open number line.

Their teacher, Mrs. Tambor, gave them a few minutes 
after independent work to share their methods in pairs 
before they gathered at the carpet to discuss the problem 
as a whole group and evaluate some of the different 
methods they’d used to solve it.

The Productive Struggle
The format of Mrs. Tambor’s math lesson reflected her 
desire to build productive struggle into her students’ 
daily educational experience. To ensure plenty of time 
for puzzling and reasoning, she started her lesson 
with independent work time, moving into the teacher-
centered portion of the lesson only after students had 
been studying the problem, first independently and then 
in pairs, for more than half of their math block.

Why would a teacher decide to structure a math lesson 
this way? Here are a few reasons that teachers have 
shared with me:

1.  It prioritizes the student-centered portion of 
lesson.

If time runs out, the students’ time to explore isn’t cut 
short or eliminated.

2.  It builds authentic engagement.

As each student confronts the problem and attempts 
to solve it, there is a feeling of mounting suspense. 
What is the question that I need to answer? How will 
I go about solving this problem? Will my strategy 
work? Will my classmates solve the problem in 
different ways? By the time the students gather in 
a group, they have a rich context for the problem at 
hand, and are genuinely curious about its solution.

3.  It emphasizes that math makes sense.

Students are encouraged to seek solutions that are 
grounded in logic and prior knowledge and that make 
sense to them, instead of imitating methods used by 
their teacher or peers.

4.  It creates ample opportunity for assessment, 
intervention, and feedback.

During independent time, teachers can work with 
struggling learners or circulate, making observations 
about student strengths and weaknesses. By the time 
students come together to discuss the problem, the 
teacher is well informed about the successful and 
unsuccessful strategies they have attempted, and can 
provide sturdy feedback about their work.

5.  It builds perseverance.

Faced with a challenge, students experience the 
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discomfort of not knowing. However, especially 
with practice, they become more comfortable 
with enduring this tension and working through it. 
Eventually, they will also experience the incredible 
personal satisfaction of solving a challenging 
problem.

When Challenge Gives Way to Frustration
After her first attempt at incorporating productive 
struggle, Mrs. Pierce, a fourth-grade teacher, reported, 
“We weren’t even two minutes in when one of my 
students burst into tears. He had no idea where to start.”

 Instead of over-scaffolding or giving “hints,” many 
teachers try to provide alternate points of entry when 
they spot an unproductive struggle. In one third-
grade classroom, for example, students were asked to 
find ways to make 36 cents. When one student was 
confounded, her teacher suggested quietly, “Start by 
writing down the values of each coin. Remember, we 
discussed them in morning meeting yesterday.” (She 
could also have suggested that the student start with 
only pennies or with three dimes.) Another teacher, 

discovering that she had overestimated her students’ 
readiness, quickly replaced the original problem with a 
simpler one. Later, she wrote alternate problems on slips 
of paper ahead of time for students who got stuck.

It’s also important to demystify the process so that 
students will understand how their initial uncertainty 
is a natural part of the learning cycle. One teacher 
encourages his students to talk about their strategies for 
breaking into a problem. Not only can they learn from 
one another, but also hearing that others experience the 
same tension can relieve students who internalize the 
discomfort.

As for Mrs. Pierce, when a colleague asked how she 
planned to rescue her student in distress, she replied, 
firmly and cheerfully, “We go again tomorrow!”

Source:  www.edutopia.org/blog/harnessing-power-of               
productive-struggle-ellie-cowen

Reprint Policy: www.edutopia.org/terms-of-use

Privacy Policy: www.edutopia.org/privacy-policy
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Tennessee Leaders met with the senators from Tennessee, Lamar Alexander and 
Bob Corker, on Tennessee Tuesday, as part of NAESP’s Leadership Conference.

Harnessing the Power of the Productive Struggle

TEACHING STRATEGIES

By Ellie Cowen, Educator and math specialist

Emely, a second grade girl in a pink sweatshirt, with 
wisps of brown hair framing her face, sits at her desk, 
her body poised in concentration over a small personal 
whiteboard. She looks at the classroom board, her eyes 
moving slowly over the words of a problem that her 
teacher projected there as the students came in from 
recess and sat down for their math lesson:

Mateo spent 14 minutes reading this morning. After 
lunch, he read for 28 minutes, took a 5-minute break, 
and then read for 10 more minutes. How many minutes 
did he read all together?

Emely glances absentmindedly at the busy classmates 
at her table before returning to her own work. On her 
board she has written “10+20=30” and “4+8=12.” She 
begins a third number sentence, carefully printing the 
number 20. Dissatisfied, however, she erases it. Then, 
bringing her face very close close that she has to brush 
aside a strand of hair in order to write, she tries again:  
30+12=42.  Shes pushes the hair behind her ear as 
she reviews her work, and then, with a sudden rush of 
confidence, starts the next step of the problem with fresh 
momentum: “42+10=52.”

As a visitor to Emely’s classroom that day, I saw several 
children tackling the same problem in different ways. 
Emely’s strategy, breaking the two-digit numbers apart 
and adding tens and ones separately, then recombining 
them in a series of addition sentences, was valid, 
efficient, and logical. It made sense to her. Other 
students in the room used methods that made sense to 
them:

Brandon drew visual representations of base 10 blocks 
for each addend. 

Felix applied the traditional algorithm for finding sums 
of two-digit numbers. 

Jamina counted up on an open number line.

Their teacher, Mrs. Tambor, gave them a few minutes 
after independent work to share their methods in pairs 
before they gathered at the carpet to discuss the problem 
as a whole group and evaluate some of the different 
methods they’d used to solve it.

The Productive Struggle
The format of Mrs. Tambor’s math lesson reflected her 
desire to build productive struggle into her students’ 
daily educational experience. To ensure plenty of time 
for puzzling and reasoning, she started her lesson 
with independent work time, moving into the teacher-
centered portion of the lesson only after students had 
been studying the problem, first independently and then 
in pairs, for more than half of their math block.

Why would a teacher decide to structure a math lesson 
this way? Here are a few reasons that teachers have 
shared with me:

1.  It prioritizes the student-centered portion of 
lesson.

If time runs out, the students’ time to explore isn’t cut 
short or eliminated.

2.  It builds authentic engagement.

As each student confronts the problem and attempts 
to solve it, there is a feeling of mounting suspense. 
What is the question that I need to answer? How will 
I go about solving this problem? Will my strategy 
work? Will my classmates solve the problem in 
different ways? By the time the students gather in 
a group, they have a rich context for the problem at 
hand, and are genuinely curious about its solution.

3.  It emphasizes that math makes sense.

Students are encouraged to seek solutions that are 
grounded in logic and prior knowledge and that make 
sense to them, instead of imitating methods used by 
their teacher or peers.

4.  It creates ample opportunity for assessment, 
intervention, and feedback.

During independent time, teachers can work with 
struggling learners or circulate, making observations 
about student strengths and weaknesses. By the time 
students come together to discuss the problem, the 
teacher is well informed about the successful and 
unsuccessful strategies they have attempted, and can 
provide sturdy feedback about their work.

5.  It builds perseverance.

Faced with a challenge, students experience the 
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Nation's Report Card Trial for Large, Urban
Districts Grows

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

increased the funding, enabling the expansion of TUDA.

The purpose of TUDA, as with NAEP, is to test representative samples of students and report 

 with 

a city that has a population of at least 250,000 and a student population where at least half 

include minority racial or ethnic groups or are eligible for free and reduced-price lunch. The 

districts must also be sizable enough to sustain testing of three NAEP subjects each year in 

grades 4 and 8.

With the addition of the six new districts, "We now have an ever-greater geographic 

representation in TUDA," said Governing Board Chair Terry Mazany. "This will provide the nation 

with an objective picture of the achievement spanning the diversity of our nation's students, 

recognizing that the majority of students in our nation's schools is now composed of minority 

populations."
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NAESP News continued ...

Implementing an adaptive learning program takes a lot of consideration. Budget is obviously a concern. So far efficacy studies 
are promising, but preliminary, due to the relative novelty of these solutions. Finally, some educators simply don’t want to 
cede that much control to technology.
This article was originally published in the May/June 2015 issue of Principal.

Best of the Best Practices
Whether it’s through our National Distinguished Principals program, or the National Outstanding Principal Award Program, 
NAESP has countless opportunities to learn from some of the brightest principals in the country. Key to any great principal 
is using best practices from the field. Fortunately, many of these awardees are willing to share their knowledge with the 
profession. Here are some of their insights:
Parents as Students
 
Each term, content area teams host a preview night of the upcoming content. During the event, the teacher instructs parents 
on some of the key content and/or vocabulary, providing exemplar work samples. Parents are then equipped with examples 
so they are more comfortable helping their children with homework questions. Time is also set aside to teach parents how to 
read and understand the benchmark and state assessment results. Information nights are also planned to introduce parents 
to the various Web-based programs and Google products that students will use in class. 
—Kelli Grimsley Brown, principal of Petal Elementary School in Petal, Mississippi, and 2015 National Distinguished Principal

DIY Leadership 
If you expect your staff and even your students to do their jobs on a day-to-day basis, you have to be willing to do those jobs 
yourself. Whether it is making copies, teaching lessons, mopping the cafeteria, or getting down on the floor to help a student 
with math manipulatives, it is important to do the jobs you assign. This will help build strong relationships and you will learn 
more about the important work students and staff members do every day. 
—Toni Beckler, assistant principal at Woodland Elementary School in Brooklyn Park, Minnesota, and a 2012-2013 National 
Outstanding Assistant Principal
Healthy, Local Food
 
Gladden Middle School is one of 12 schools in Georgia that merges the local farmers/producers with the School Nutrition 
Program. Farm to School connects schools (K-12) and local farms with the objectives of serving healthy meals in school 
cafeterias; improving student nutrition; providing agriculture, health, and nutrition education opportunities; and supporting 
local and regional farmers. In this program, students grow food in the onsite greenhouse that is served in the cafeteria. 
—Ardith M. Bates, principal of Gladden Middle School in Chatsworth, Georgia, and a 2014 National Distinguished Principal

Student Service Club 
When I hired a teacher from another school, she asked if she could start a Service Club. Students were paired up with 
teachers, and would come before or stay after school to help the teacher with different projects. Students also did other 
community projects throughout the year. We had over 240 fourth- through sixth-grade students sign up to participate in our 
first year—that’s over 70 percent of the students in those grades. These students completed over 10,000 hours of service. I 
had one parent come up to me and say that this was one of the greatest things that our school has ever done for children. 
She said her child was thrilled at what she was able to accomplish, and gained greater self-esteem by serving others. 
—James W. Melville, principal of Freedom Elementary School in Highland, Utah, and a 2012 National Distinguished Principal

Handmade Praise 
End each day by reflecting and acknowledging a staff member or student through a positive handwritten note. This helps you 
end the day focusing on the positive, and not on the parent phone calls or discipline referrals that have consumed the day. 
It also improves morale with students and staff members as it helps them realize that at any moment they may be “caught 
doing good” for all things, small or large. 
—Andrea Pitonyak-Delcambre, assistant principal at South Thibodaux Elementary School in Thibodaux, Louisiana, and a 
2014-2015 National Outstanding Assistant Principal

—Dateline NAESP
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—Toni Beckler, assistant principal at Woodland Elementary School in Brooklyn Park, Minnesota, and a 2012-2013 National 
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Program. Farm to School connects schools (K-12) and local farms with the objectives of serving healthy meals in school 
cafeterias; improving student nutrition; providing agriculture, health, and nutrition education opportunities; and supporting 
local and regional farmers. In this program, students grow food in the onsite greenhouse that is served in the cafeteria. 
—Ardith M. Bates, principal of Gladden Middle School in Chatsworth, Georgia, and a 2014 National Distinguished Principal

Student Service Club 
When I hired a teacher from another school, she asked if she could start a Service Club. Students were paired up with 
teachers, and would come before or stay after school to help the teacher with different projects. Students also did other 
community projects throughout the year. We had over 240 fourth- through sixth-grade students sign up to participate in our 
first year—that’s over 70 percent of the students in those grades. These students completed over 10,000 hours of service. I 
had one parent come up to me and say that this was one of the greatest things that our school has ever done for children. 
She said her child was thrilled at what she was able to accomplish, and gained greater self-esteem by serving others. 
—James W. Melville, principal of Freedom Elementary School in Highland, Utah, and a 2012 National Distinguished Principal
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End each day by reflecting and acknowledging a staff member or student through a positive handwritten note. This helps you 
end the day focusing on the positive, and not on the parent phone calls or discipline referrals that have consumed the day. 
It also improves morale with students and staff members as it helps them realize that at any moment they may be “caught 
doing good” for all things, small or large. 
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